MINUTES CITY OF FALLON 55 West Williams Avenue Fallon, Nevada March 16, 2020

The Honorable City Council met in a regularly scheduled Council meeting on the above date in the Council Chambers, 55 West Williams Avenue, Fallon, Nevada.

Present:

Mayor Ken Tedford
City Councilwoman, Kelly Frost
City Councilwoman, Karla Kent
Emergency Management Coordinator, Steve Endacott
Deputy Public Works Director, Ryan A. Swirczek
Police Chief, Kevin Gehman
Deputy City Attorney, Leonard E. Mackedon
Legal & Administrative Director, Robert Erquiaga
Deputy City Clerk, Elsie M. Lee
Public Works Director, Brian A. Byrd
Deputy City Attorney, Trent deBraga
City Engineer, Derek Zimney

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Tedford at 9:00 a.m.

Mayor Tedford led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Tedford explained that this was his first day back after missing a few meetings due to his shoulder surgery and he had not had the opportunity to have a Moment of Silence since the passing of Mayor Bob Cashell in Reno. At the time, he provided a statement to the Lahontan Valley News and The Fallon Post. He read it into the record: "It is with great sadness that I heard of the passing of my wonderful friend Mayor Bob Cashell. My first thoughts are to offer condolences to his wife Nancy, his children and grandchildren. Nowhere in this world could they have had a better husband, father or grandfather. Since the first moment I met the Mayor I knew I had met a different kind of person-one of great wit, intelligence, love for all people and a special love for Reno and Nevada and one who was larger than life. In all our discussions he proved to be a man I could learn from, lean on and trust. Our meetings, panels or lunches in Reno, Carson or Fallon were filled with so much laughter and fun that a close bond developed over the years. The Mayor was always ready to take a phone call to discuss an issue that I was working through. He proved to be a great mentor and confidant and was so good to me always. As with many in our state, life has not been the same for me since that call I received on Tuesday and I am still trying to come to grips with it. But I do know that our world, our state, and Reno and Fallon glow a little dimmer since Tuesday morning when Mayor Bob Cashell passed."

Mayor Tedford began the Moment of Silence and thanked everyone once it concluded.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the agenda had been posted in compliance with NRS requirements.

Deputy City Clerk Lee advised that the agenda was posted in compliance with NRS 241.

Mayor Tedford noted for the record that Councilman Richardson was out of town.

Public Comments

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments. He noted that comments are to be general in nature, not relative to any agenda items. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this item until the matter has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.

Mr. Geoff Knell of 261 Serpa Place stated that decisions would be made today for a high-ticket item. He read from a devotional book and referred to 2 Corinthians 11:4.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any further public comments.

No further public comments were noted.

Approval of Council meeting minutes for February 3, 2020, February 18, 2020, and March 2, 2020

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any additions or corrections to the minutes for February 3, 2020, February 18, 2020, and March 2, 2020.

No additions or corrections were noted.

Councilwoman Frost motioned to approve the Council meeting minutes for February 3, 2020, February 18, 2020, and March 2, 2020 as submitted, seconded by Councilwoman Kent and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Approval of Warrants

- A) Accounts Payable
- B) Payroll
- C) Customer Deposit

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any comments regarding the accounts payable, payroll and customer deposit warrants.

No comments were noted.

Councilwoman Kent motioned to approve the accounts payable, payroll and customer deposit warrants and authorize the Mayor to sign the same; seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Recognition of 3A Nevada State Wrestling Champion Tommy McCormick

Mayor Tedford noted that Tommy McCormick was not a stranger to these Council Chambers, having received many honors in previous years. He is present today with his mother, grandparents, and his coach. City staff put some facts together on Tommy's impressive career so

far. He read them into the record: "Senior Tommy McCormick won the 3A Nevada State Wrestling Championship in the 182-pound division at the State Tournament in Mesquite, Nevada on February 15, 2020, capping off a 43-6 season. This was Tommy's third straight Nevada State Wrestling Championship, having previously won in the 152-pound division in 2019 and the 132-pound division in 2018. Tommy finished his high school wrestling career with a 174-37 record. Tommy also won a state football title for the Greenwave in 2018 and carries a 4.0/4.7 weighted grade point average. Tommy has committed to the University of Idaho to play football next year for the Vandals. It is our pleasure to honor Tommy for his remarkable athletic and academic achievements." He added that both Tommy and his brother Sean started wrestling when they were very young and went all over the country to wrestle and their parents and grandparents would follow and trade off weekends because their sister Megan played softball and basketball and participated in many tournaments. This was truly a family effort, so he applauded the family's dedication on their path to success.

At this time, Mayor Tedford presented an award to Tommy McCormick for his NIAA 2020 3-Time Wrestling State Championship.

Consideration and possible appointment of Eide Bailly as auditors for the City of Fallon for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2020, for an estimated total fee not to exceed Eighty-Four Thousand Dollars (\$84,000.00), and approval for the Mayor to authorize additional fees if necessary to complete the audit

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga explained that the City must provide for an annual audit of all its financial statements. We also must appoint auditors and provide notice to the Nevada Department of Taxation within three months of the close of the fiscal year. Eide Bailly has presented a proposed engagement letter which the Audit Committee has reviewed. The Audit Committee consists of Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga, City Attorney Mike Mackedon, and Councilwoman Kent. The proposal has been reviewed as well as the past performance of Eide Bailly and it is the Audit Committee's recommendation to approve the engagement letter and the appointment of Eide Bailly. The total fee this year is the same as last fiscal year and the estimated fee includes one major program audit which we anticipate having to do again this year based on our success in receiving federal money through grants, especially at the airport.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

Councilwoman Kent stated that it would be a good decision to appoint Eide Bailly because they are matching last year's fee and there are not a lot of accounting firms that will do this audit due to the extensity of it and labor intensiveness, plus they know our records and we know how they operate so it will also help keep our costs down internally.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

No public comments were noted.

Councilwoman Kent motioned to appoint Eide Bailly as auditors for the City of Fallon for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2020, for an estimated total fee not to exceed Eighty-Four Thousand Dollars (\$84,000.00), and approval for the Mayor to authorize additional fees if necessary to complete the audit; seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Consideration and possible approval and adoption of Resolution No. 20-02: A resolution authorizing the execution and delivery of an installment purchase agreement in an amount not to exceed \$489,989 for the purpose of acquiring a vacuum truck to be used by the Electric, Water and Sewer Departments; authorizing the officers of the City to execute the installment purchase agreement and other documents related to the installment purchase agreement; providing the effective date hereof; and for other matters properly related thereto

Legal and Administrative Director Erquiaga explained that this item is back before the Council for consideration. As the Council will recall, back in January 2020, they adopted Resolution No. 20-01 which set this installment purchase process in motion. Following that meeting and the adoption of that resolution, the City forwarded the documentation to the Nevada Department of Taxation, they have reviewed the matter and given their approval of the installment purchase. Their approval letter is included in the agenda packet. One of the things we had to do was note the approval of the Nevada Department of Taxation in the minutes, so now it is in the record. Resolution No. 20-02 is now before the Council to allow us to proceed with the purchase itself. He noted that we had previously advertised and anticipated that the interest rate would not exceed 3.18%; we received the final documents from Zions Bank and the interest rate is 2.98% so we did very well on that. The purchase price has not changed and the reasons for the purchase have certainly not changed. He recommended adoption of this resolution.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the Council had any comments or questions.

No comments were noted.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments or questions.

Mr. Geoff Knell of 261 Serpa Place stated that infrastructure was important. He saw the old equipment working the other day and it needs to be replaced. He stated that the Council had his permission to proceed with the purchase.

Councilwoman Frost motioned to approve and adopt Resolution No. 20-02: A resolution authorizing the execution and delivery of an installment purchase agreement in an amount not to exceed \$489,989 for the purpose of acquiring a vacuum truck to be used by the Electric, Water and Sewer Departments; authorizing the officers of the City to execute the installment purchase agreement and other documents related to the installment purchase agreement; providing the effective date hereof; and for other matters properly related thereto; seconded by Councilwoman Kent and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Council.

Public Comments

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments.

Mr. Geoff Knell of 261 Serpa Place stated that he loved his country. He has lived in Fallon over 21 years and it still needs a lot of work, but we are upgrading and making things function well. He stated that he would tell a story to make a metaphor. He referred to the movie It's a Wonderful Life and the main character's lack of belief in God and his later devotion to God. He stated that he sees more ugliness in the City of Fallon and that he is verbally attacked in front of downtown bars. He did not want the City of Fallon to become Pottersville; he wanted it to succeed under God's glory and to make confident decisions in the future and be very cautious.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any further public comments.

No further comments were noted.

Council and Staff Reports

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any Council or staff reports. No Council or staff reports were noted.

At this time, Mayor Tedford administered the Oath of Office to Fallon Police Officer Roman Sanchez.

Executive Session

Mayor Tedford tabled the executive session, as it was not needed at this time.

Adjournment

There being no further business to come before the Council, Mayor Tedford adjourned the meeting at 9:28 a.m.

Mayor Ken Tedford

Attest:

Gary C. Cordes, City Clerk/Treasurer